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KEEP THE HOUSE AFRICA SUBCOMMITTEE! 1993 began with an unexpected attempt to dismantle the
House Subcommittee on African Affairs. The Foreign Affairs Committee, required by new House rules to
reduce the number of subcommittees from eight to six, announced plans to merge the African Affairs
subcommittee with the Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere, effectively demobilizing the committee.
In coordination with partners including the American Committee on Africa, TransAfrica and the Association
llf Concerned Africa Scholars, WOA responded by mobilizing support for the existence of an independent
subcommittee. In early January, Representative Hamilton announced the merger of the subcommittees, but
thanks to a last-ditch effort by the Congressional Black Caucus, a special waiver was granted by House
Majority Leader Tom Foley (D-W A) which allows the Foreign Affairs Committee to have seven
subcommittees instead of six.

U.S. FOREIGN POLICY: AN AFRICA AGENDA. WOA held a highly successful conference "U.S.
Foreign Policy: An Africa Agenda" co- sponsored with the Africa Office of the National Council of
Churches, Senator Paul Simon (D-IL), and Representatives Ron Dellums (D-CA) and Lee Hamilton (D-IN).
The conference served as a forum to educate Members of Congress and their staff and aided in laying a
legislative framework for the organization's work,

DUMP LARRY SUMMERS! In February the Clinton administration announced the nomination of
Lawrence H. Summers, former World Bank chief economist, for the position of undersecretary of the
Treasury for international affairs. The nomination of Summers, a long-time advocate for structural
adjustment policies, galvanized the Africa advocacy, environmental and development communities. A
coalition led by Greenpeace, Friends of the Earth and Washington Office on Africa protested the
nomination. The centerpiece of the protest was a sign-on letter endorsed by 50 national and international
organizations, Although the protest did not significantly threaten the nomination, it was successful at
drawing attention to the issues of structural adjustment and the environmental degradation caused by World
Bank pol icies.

(continued on next page)
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ANGOLA EMERGENCY CAMPAIGN. At the beginning of 1993 the crisis in Angola began to intensify.
In response, staff began to increase the levels of public and congressional education work done on the
subject. This activity culminated in a May 6 Emergency Meeting on Angola convened by Rev. Benjamin
Chavis, WOA Board President and newly appointed executive director of the National Association for the
Advancement of Colored People. The meeting was addressed by The Honorable Vaal Neto, Minister of
Information from the Republic of Angola and was attended by the heads of organizations from advocacy,
relief and development groups. In the fall, WOA worked on preparing a suggested policy framework on
Angola, consulting first with groups and individuals most active and informed on the issue, and then
distributing the revised framework for endorsements. The framework was endorsed by more than 35
organizations, and formally presented to the Clinton administration in December.

ZAIRIAN OPPOSITION LEADERS, WASHINGTON, D.C. VISIT. From June 7 to 11, the office, in
cooperation with the Africa Office of the National Council of Churches, coordinated the Washington, D.C.
portion of a U.S. visit by a delegation of Zairian opposition leaders. The delegation was headed by Mr.
Kibassa-Maliba, founding member of the Union for Democratic Social Progress. Highlights of the
week-long activity included a meeting with Assistant Secretary of State George Moose, a public reception
honoring Mr. Kibassa- Maliba and a press conference by the delegation.

SOUTH AFRICA WORK. Two WOA staff members, executive director Imani Countess and executive
assistant Kristen Lee, traveled to South Africa in 1993. This facilitated contacts for research on U.S.
foreign assistance policy towards South Africa, which will appear in a policy paper this year, and
strengthened WOA ties with community-based groups and the South Africa Council of Churches.

During her six-week stay Kristen Lee was a participant in the Ecumenical Monitoring Program in South
Africa (EMPSA), stationed in Northern Natal. As a violence monitor, she and her partner met with church
leaders, members of the pol itical parties, representatives of local government, and members of the South
African security forces in an effort to bring an international presence into the area and to record the
complex forces behind the violence in Northern Natal. Outreach work following her return included
speaking to the Southern Africa Working Group (SAWG), the Human Rights Working. Group of the
National Council of Churches (NCC), and the Africa Committee of the NCC about her experience. A press
release was issued by the NCC Communications Department on the experience. In addition, a brief personal
;1ccount of South Africa's violence was published in Southern Africa, the newsletter of the ELCA's Southern
Africa Network. The Lutheran magazine of the ELCA also ran an article on EMPSA including excerpts from
the NCC news release.

In October, at the request of the African National Congress, WOA joined with the American Committee on
Africa and the American Federation of State, County Municipal Employees Union in hosting Nelson
Mandela in a meeting with national anti-apartheid activists.

PUBLIC EDUCATION/COMMUNITY OUTREACH. WOA has provided logistical backup for the
meetings of the Southern Africa Working Group which includes minute-taking and distribution, and outreach
to SAWG members. On several occasions, WOA staff members provided updates on particular issues. At
the invitation of the Maryknoll Fathers and Brothers, WOA also joined with other advocacy groups in
sponsoring the Africa Roundtahle. a quarterly forum for discussion of African issues.

In the early spring a coalition of Harare-based NGO's conceptualized and proposed to their U.S. partners a
"Southern Africa Educational Campaign," a focused effort to educate U.S. constituencies about a range of
southern African issues. WOA participated in extensive discussions concerning the project, and agreed to
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provide office space for campaign staff during the 1994 campaign period.
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Other public education and outreach activities include the regular production of the Washington Notes on
Africa, occasional action alerts, and production of a quarterly newsletter on contract for the for the
Washington Office of the Presbyterian Church. Topics included Sudan and Malawi as well as South
Africa, Angola and Mozambique. Other information meetings included meetings with Mozambican Foreign
Minister Pascoal Mocumbi, Zambian Minister of Foreign Affairs Vernon Mwaanga, and General Secretary
of the South Africa National Civic Association, Moses Mayekiso. WOA also responded to numerous
requests for information from individuals, congressional staff, Members of Congress, and organizations.

MEETINGS WITH ADMINISTRATION OFFICIALS. As part of a regular dialogue with the administration
and members of Congress, WOA- organized delegations, including representatives of the WOA Board and
the Southern Africa Working Group, met with Secretary of State Warren Christopher, Assistant Secretary of
State for African Affairs George Moose, and a number of Members of Congress, including Lee Hamilton
(D-IN), Paul Simon (D-I1) Donald Payne (D- NJ), and Harry Johnston (D-FL).

LEGISLATIVE ACTIVITIES. Zaire--For more than two years WOA has, with support by the NCC Africa
Committee, Presbyterian Church (USA), and the United Methodist Church Board of Global Ministries
engaged in a Zaire advocacy campaign. Overall, the combined efforts have been fruitful, and include the
introduction of H. Res. J28 authored by Congressman Donald Payne (D-NJ).

South Africa--WOA spent much of the fall engaged in dialogue with House Members regarding the
introduction of H. R. 3225, the South Africa Transition to Democracy Act, which repeals sanctions against
South Africa--as per the request of ANC President Nelson Mandela-- and sets a framework for future U.S.
policy towards South Africa.

During that time WOA, in conjunction with other advocacy groups and congressional staff, was able to
ensure that additional language was added to address the concern for socially responsible investment. The
tinal hill urges investors to develop a working partnership with representatives of South African civil society,
particularly churches and trade unions, to promote responsible codes of corporate conduct to address the
legacy of apartheid.

To further aid in the understanding of codes and their importance, WOA hosted a portion of the Washington,
D.C. visit of Rev. John Lamola of the South African Council of Churches. While in Washington Rev.
Lamola visited with key congressional staff to explain the rationale behind the inclusion of a Code of
Conduct in the pending South Africa Transition to Democracy Act of 1993. The Act was signed into law
hy the President in late November.

AFRICA POLICY INFORMATION CENTER

In 1993 and 1994 to date, APIC has not yet been funded for a full activity level. APIC activities have
focused on planning and fundraising, much of it on staff time subsidized by WOA, as well as special
projects with restricted funding. These efforts are beginning to bear fruit, and we anticipate the first
substantial foundation grants before the end of 1994, enabling the implementation of at least part of the
APIC expansion plan.

PLANNING AND FUNDRAISING. The APIC staff and board have devoted considerable time and energy
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to honing the APIC proposal, consulting with a wide variety of groups and individuals for advice, and
discussing our plans informally with potential funders. This was supported by a small grant from New
World Foundation in early 1993, and a $20,000 planning grant from the John D. and Catherine T.
MacArthur Foundation, received in January 1994. APIC's goals have been precisely identified as
expanding and informing the policy debate in the United States around African issues and the U.S. role in
Africa, by concentrating on providing accessible policy-relevant information and analysis usable by a wide
range of groups and individuals.

Dialogue and exchange of information among policy elites and specialists is an essential ongoing task in
which many groups are involved, but enhancing the impact of Africa advocacy requires the active
involvement of wider grassroots constituencies with adequate access to relevant information and analysis.
For the specialist with the time and resources to collect it, there is much information available on Africa
issues. But there is a significant gap in analytical information resources that are at once short and readable,
well-informed and up-to-date, and available in a timely fashion to grassroots constituents concerned with
current policy issues. While many groups are involved in constituency building related to Africa or in
pol icy debates among opinion leaders, no group has yet focused its primary energies on filling this gap and
many segments of the potential constituency now receive little or no information to nourish their
involvement. APIC will concentrate on filling this gap, continuing WOA's tradition of solid well- written
information. It will also, as funding is secured, intensively explore the potential of new technologies,
particularly electronic networks and fax-on-demand, as more cost-effective communication channels than the
traditional--and more and more expensive--reliance on paper and the post-office. With the aid of research
and planning in early 1994, formal proposals will be presented to several major foundations by mid-year.
Preliminary contacts lead us to be cautiously optimistic.

INVISIBLE CRIMES: U.S. PRIVATE INTERVENTION IN THE WAR IN MOZAMBIQUE. With the aid
of a $50,000 restricted grant from the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation in mid-1993, APIC
has supported research and writing of a policy paper based on original research, raising the issue of
acwuntability for U.S. private intervention in the war in Mozambique which went beyond advocacy to the
provision of mil itary support for Renamo, despite international consensus that the group was engaged in
horrendous atrocities. The case raises the issue more generally of the inadequacy of legal or other
mechanisms to monitor such private involvement in foreign conflicts. The policy paper draft is completed
and being reviewed by readers before publication in mid-1994.

OTHER PROJECTS. Speeches from the WOA conference on U.S. Foreign Policy: An African Agenda,
addressing the general issues still confronting U.S./African relations, are at the typesetter, and will be
available later in 1994. With the support of two small grants from the South Coast Foundation, APIC has
heen engaged in research on the issues surrounding U.S. Foreign Assistance to South Africa. A researcher
in South Africa is completing the final draft of his report, and after review it is expected to be out later in
1994. And as part of the planning process, APIC staff are also at work on three short pilot documents,
experimenting hoth with format and with the process for involving wider networks in the composition and
review of publications. They include a 4-page country profile of Angola, an 8-page resource guide on
Sudan, and a 4-page briefing paper on issues relating to U.S./African trade.
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